City of Gibraltar Wayne County, Michigan

Resolution No.: 11-001 Resolution to Adopt a Complete Streets Policy

At a regular meeting of the City of Gibraltar City Council held on January 24, 2011 at which a quorum of the City Council was present, the following preamble and Resolution was offered by LaPointe and supported by Ross.

WHEREAS a complete street is a safe, accessible, and convenient street for all users regardless of transportation mode, age, or physical ability; and

WHEREAS research has demonstrated that complete streets offer many benefits to communities, regardless of their size and location, including improving public safety and air quality, relieving congestion, fostering livable communities, and bolstering economic growth; and

WHEREAS Michigan recently became the 14th state to adopt complete streets legislation by signing into law Public Act 135, which amends Public Act 51 of 1951 governing the expenditure of state transportation funding, and Public Act 134 which amends the Michigan Planning Enabling Act; and,

WHEREAS PA 135 stipulates that before a city, village or township approves any project that affects a roadway or transportation facility under the jurisdiction of another agency, it shall consult with that agency and agree on how to address the respective complete streets policies before approving a non-motorized project affecting a transportation facility whether it is under the jurisdiction of the Michigan Department of Transportation (MDOT), or under the jurisdiction of the county or another municipality; and

WHEREAS PA 135 further stipulates that before MDOT submits its multiyear capital plan to the state transportation commission or a county road agency approves its multiyear capital plan, for any project that affects a roadway or transportation facility within or under the jurisdiction of a city, village, or township, the MDOT or county road agency shall consult with the affected city, village or township and agree on how to address the respective complete streets policies; and

WHEREAS the aforementioned consultation requirements do not apply if neither the agency proposing the project nor the affected agency has a complete streets policy; and

WHEREAS the City Planning Commission and the City Downtown Development Authority Board have previously articulated their support for complete street initiatives or projects through the adoption of the Master Plan or Downtown Development Plan; NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that in order to improve the safety and efficiency of the transportation system located within the City and to promote the health and economic opportunities of its residents and visitors, it is the policy of the City to encourage "complete streets" and, in furtherance of that policy,

IT IS ALSO RESOLVED until such time the City of Gibraltar may adopt a non-motorized transportation network plan, the Planning Commission shall review all street plans to ensure all public street projects, including reconstruction projects, are built using guidance from the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Accessibility Guidelines and AASHTO (American Association of State Highway Transportation Officials) standards to safely accommodate all users of the right-of-way, including pedestrians, people requiring mobility aids, bicyclists and drivers and passengers of transit vehicles, trucks, automobiles and motorcycles, with the following exceptions:

- Where their establishment would be contrary to public health and safety or would otherwise be prohibited;
- When the cost would be excessively disproportionate to its need or probable use, or burdensome to total infrastructure cost associated with the project;
- Where the provision of non-motorized facilities is environmentally unfeasible due to natural resource constraints;
- Where reconstruction of the right-of-way is due to an emergency.

Roll Call Vote:

Yes: Arp, Boyea, Garza, Gorris, LaPointe, Ross and Valentine

No: NONE

Carried unanimously.

Resolution Adopted

I, Cynthia Lehr, City Clerk, hereby certify that the foregoing resolution is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted by the City of Gibraltar City Council at a meeting held on Monday, January 24, 2011.

Cynthia Lehr, City Clerk

January 24, 2011